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La Societe des 40 Hommes et 8 Chevaux 

GRANDE VOITURE du CALIFORNIA Inc. 

 

City of Fresno CA 

Deputy City Attorney John Hastrup 

2600 Fresno St 

Fresno CA 93721 

 

April 10, 2019 

 

Response via US Mail and e-mail to john.hastrup@fresno.gov 

Re:  CA Merci Box Car / Your ltr dtd March 29, 2019 

 

Dear Mr Hastrup: 

 

The Grande Voiture du California, upon assuming custody of our Merci Box Car from the 

city of Fresno, did in fact move the Box Car to Fresno Federal Post 509 of the American 

Legion located at 3509 N First St, Fresno CA.  Members of our Grande Voiture, along with 

several members of Post 509 completely refurbished the Box Car at considerable expense 

and with the expenditure of hundreds of hours in volunteer labor, due to the deteriorated 

condition of the Memorial caused by the lack of protection and maintenance by the city of 

Fresno over some 52 years.  The Box Car has been on continuous display at Post 509 since 

2004.  We have therefore completed our obligation to the City, ie refurbish and public 

display of our Box Car. 

 

Since the Palm Springs Air Museum has offered to display our Merci Box Car in one of their 

air plane hangers, (inside, and out of the elements) the Public Display criteria of the 2004 

Agreement is still valid.    

 

Per Section 4 of the 2004 Agreement between the city of Fresno and the Grande Voiture: 

 

The Default, Termination etc clause stipulates that if the Grande Voiture did not complete 

the move and refurbish the Box Car within 30 days, then the city could re-capture the Merci 

Box Car.  Clearly this does not apply any more; we accepted custody from the city in 2004, 

and as above, our Box Car has been on display at American Legion Post 509 in Fresno since. 

 

The Grande Voiture would prefer to keep the Merci Box Car in Fresno.  However, the 

myriad of restrictions put forth by the city of Fresno in our endeavor to provide a suitable 

cover for our Box Car, and thus protect it from the elements, makes retaining its presence in 
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Fresno not possible.  Just this past year, the Grande Voiture has spent over $3,000.00,  

replacing side boards, resealing the roof, repainting the exterior and the locality plaques, 

AGAIN due to weather contamination caused by lack of a protective cover.   With our  

declining membership, we just do not have the funds to continue the extraordinary expense 

of maintaining this memorial for the People of the state of California. 

 

You will notice John, that even back in 1952 the Grande Voiture released custody of the Box 

Car to the city of Fresno.  In 2004, the city of Fresno returned custody of the Box Car to the 

Grande Voiture.  OWNERSHIP of the Merci Box car is the People of the state of California, 

as a Memorial for the service of US veterans during WWI and WWII.  As was typical of the 

action by most governors throughout the United States, original custody of the California 

Merci Box Car was given to the Grande Voiture, as THE Veterans organization dedicated to 

the memory of those veterans that rode in them, by then Governor Earl Warren.  The intent 

was for us to protect the Merci Box Car for the people of California. 

 

Your letter also indicates another “Scheduled” meeting of the Historic Preservation 

Commission is scheduled for April 22.  As a follow-up to our meeting on February 15, Laura 

has requested information as to a written offer from the Palm Springs Air Museum to move 

and display our Merci Box Car.  Those and several other documents pertaining to the issue 

have been provided to her prior to her scheduled meeting on March 25.  Then she abruptly 

cancelled that meeting.  It seems the issue is not important to her any more, unlike what was 

displayed to us at her scheduled meeting on February 15.  We wonder why after 52 years in 

Roeding Park with ZERO interest by and from the city of Fresno, and now since 2004 with 

the city interference with our efforts to provide a suitable cover to protect our Box Car for 

the People, why now, all of a sudden the interest and who is driving the effort to now keep 

the Box Car in Fresno? 

 

We believe the best location that has the facilities and volunteer man-power with the 

expertise to preserve our Merci Box Car is the Palm Springs Air Museum.   In concert with 

our original task of preserving this Merci Box Car as a War Memorial for the People of the 

state of California, we urge the city of Fresno to approve our intended move of our Merci 

Box Car to the Palm Springs Air Museum.   

 

 

Joseph R Donovan     760-721-9405    FAX 870-721-0339     

Grand Correspondant    jdonovan4660@hotmail.com 

Grande Voiture du California 

4660 N River Rd Spc 12 

Oceanside CA 92057-5879 

 

Copy:  Grand Chef, Grand Chef de Train, Grand Conducteur, Grand Avocat, Wayne   

   Schwartz 

mailto:jdonovan4660@hotmail.com




















Merci Box Car Move 030519 

 

 
La Societe des 40 Hommes et 8 Chevaux 

GRANDE VOITURE du CALIFORNIA Inc. 

 

Laura Groves van Onna 

Historic Preservation Specialist 

City of Fresno 

2600 Fresno St Rm 3043 

Fresno CA 93721-3604 

 

March 5, 2019 

 

Dear Ms van Onna 

 

Ref:  Your letter of February 19, 2019 

 

In response to your reference letter, please see the attached PDF file containing 

 

1.  Original request from Palm Springs Air Museum dated 21 August 2017 sent to Wayne Schwartz 

outlining the history of the museum, its mission, and their request to explore the possibility of 

moving the Merci Box Car to the Air Museum. 

 

2.  E-mail correspondence dated July 18, 2018 between myself and Fred Bell, Vice Chairman and 

Managing Director of the Palm Springs Air Museum.  (The delayed time frame for my response to 

the Air Museum was caused by Wayne Schwartz having an incorrect e-mail address for me.)  I 

provided a brief history of the Merci Box Car in its current location and Mr. Bell set out on a fund 

raising effort to actually move the Merci Box Car. 

 

3. September 26, 2018 letter from Frank Castner Palm Springs Air Museum Volunteer Display 

Coordinator agreeing to locate the Merci Box Car INSIDE, out of the elements in their European 

Hanger.  Frank outlined his intention of traveling to Fresno October 2 & 3, 2018 to look over the 

project, meet with a crane and rigging company and a paving company to restore the parking lot at 

Post 509 to its original condition. 

 

4. A series of e-mails referencing the project in chronological order for clarification 

a.  July 19, 2018 my letter to Frank Castner listing the estimated height and weight of the Merci 

Box Car and July 20, 2018 Frank’s response.  (Pg 4 of 4) 

b.  September 19, 2018 A note from Frank Castner that they have completed fund raising efforts 

and my return note to Frank that Mildred Wright-Pearson would be the contact point in Fresno 

during their visit scheduled for October 2 & 3.   (Pg 3 of 4) 

c.  October 4, 2018 Follow up letter from Frank Castner after his visit to Fresno.  My outline of the 

history of the Merci Box Car in Fresno with supporting documentation (previously provided to 

you)  (Pg 2 of 4) 

d.  Request from the Air Museum that the City of Fresno would not interfere with the intended 

move of the Merci Box Car, and my response to Frank Castner (Pg 1 of 4) 

 

Frustrated with the interference of the City of Fresno in our endeavor to protect our Merci Box Car by 

providing at a minimum a cover to shelter it from the elements, at its current location at Post 509, various  
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Past Grand Chef’s de Gare and a retired Rail Road employee have contacted rail road museums in 

California.  Specifically contacted were Sacramento, Fairfield, and San Louis Obisbo.  None of those 

museums had space or were willing to accept custody of our Merci Box Car. 

 

Since the Grande Voiture is primarily interested in the permanent preservation and prominent display of the 

Merci Box Car as a Veterans War Memorial for the people of California, as envisioned by Governor Warren 

and the former leaders of the Grande Voiture, we are convinced that the Palm Spring Air Museum provides 

a fitting location for our Merci Box Car.  Unless the City of Fresno can put forth a viable argument as to 

why our Merci Box Car should not be moved to the Palm Springs Air Museum, we intend to move forward 

with said relocation.   

 

I believe the documentation provided previously and herein satisfies your requests from City Staff of Fresno 

outlined in your referenced letter.  Your prompt reply to Item 4.d above will be appreciated. 

 

Thank you for your efforts and cooperation.   

 

 

 

Joseph R Donovan 

Grand Correspondant 

4660 N River Rd Spc 12 

Oceanside CA 92057-5879 
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